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Australia’s ambitious commitment to not just have an exceptional navy, but to also establish a 
sovereign national shipbuilding and sustainment industry is unparalleled in the modern history of 
naval shipbuilding. 

It represents a commitment by the Commonwealth to develop the national capability to build, 
operate and sustain a regionally superior Navy – one underpinned by the creation of an advanced 
new industrial ecosystem.  

Few countries currently possess the sovereign capabilities that Australia has committed to establish. 

In embarking on this most challenging effort, the National Security Committee of Cabinet authorised 
the establishment of an independent, expert Naval Shipbuilding Advisory Board (the NSAB) in 2016. 

I was honoured to be asked to chair the Board and have done so since its inception.  

The Board is comprised of a diverse set of experts from a variety of backgrounds across Australia and 
the United States to advise on best practices, risks and emerging challenges.  The Board expertise 
represents the broad range of activities necessary for success of the program, including workforce 
development, infrastructure design and procurement, program management, supply chain 
management, research and development, ship design, shipbuilding and ship sustainment. The Board 
operates under a broad remit to provide advice directly to Ministers and co-opted members of the 
National Security Committee of Cabinet. 

Individual Board members have also undertaken specialised tasks on occasions in between regularly 
scheduled meetings based on their individual areas of expertise. 

The Board has met regularly since its establishment in December 2016 and has been reporting to 
Government on a continuous basis.  

The Board is not a decision-making body.  Rather the independent advice provided by the Board 
directly to Ministers is intended to support regular Cabinet deliberations on the full range of naval 
shipbuilding and related issues across the national enterprise.  

I will note that of the many advisory boards that I have been associated with, the NSAB has been 
exemplary in terms of its ability to analyse a very complex and evolving program and provide cogent, 
actionable advice; reflecting the breadth and depth of experience of the Board members. 

The Board’s efforts have been enabled by the open access provided by the Commonwealth, partner 
nations and both Australian and international corporations to their plans, proposals and in-process 
efforts including negotiations, investments and developmental activities. 
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